Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 12-13 October 2004
at All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney

Present:
The President, the Vice-President and 53 other voting members.

Apologies:
The Revd Ian Anderson, The Revd Desmond Bain, Mr Mike Bamford, The Revd Peter Brown, Deacon Jackie Fowler, Mrs Judy Jarvis, Mr Brian Mansfield, Mr Naboth Muchopa, The Revd Stephen Poxon, The Revd Neil Richardson, Mr David Taylor, Mr John Unsworth

In

Attendance:
Dr Clive Marsh (Secretary, Faith and Order Committee), Ms Karen Newsome (Minutes Secretary), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer)

Welcome:
The Council welcomed Mr Michael Tolson (West Yorkshire District) and Ms Jane Allin (Plymouth and Exeter District) as non-voting members in place of Mr Stuart Brown and The Revd Peter Williamson, who have both stepped down from membership of the Council.  It was noted that the Plymouth and Exeter District will nominate a presbyteral representative as soon as possible.

Letters:
The Council agreed that letters or cards of greeting be sent to Mrs Myrtle Ainsley, The Revd Clifford Bellamy and Mrs Judy Jarvis.

Prayers:
Dr Judith May-Parker, Chaplain, led prayers.

04.3.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 1-2 April 2004 were agreed and signed by the President.

04.3.2
The Minutes of the meetings of the Methodist Council Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 13 May 2004, 15 July 2004 and 22 September 2004 were noted.

04.3.3
Priorities for the Methodist Church

David Deeks, General Secretary, set the scene for the Council by drawing attention to the Priorities for the Methodist Church endorsed by the 2004 Conference, noting the importance of the Priorities throughout the whole Church and the need for their implementation in Districts, Circuits, churches and the Connexional Team.

04.3.4
MAKEPOVERTYHISTORY (MC/04/89)


Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, presented MC/04/89, outlining plans for a mobilisation campaign in 2005 by a wide coalition of non-governmental organisations, faith groups, trade unions, campaigning groups and celebrities, including Christian Aid, Jubilee Debt Campaign, The Trade Justice Movement, MRDF and the United Reformed Church.  The aim of the campaign is to seek policy change in the areas of trade, debt and aid.  Following work in ‘buzz groups’, the Council adopted the following resolutions:

1.
The Council agrees, in the name of The Methodist Church, to sign up to become part of the 2005 Mobilisation initiative.

2.
The Council encourages the Conference of 2005, Districts, Circuits, church communities and the Connexional Team to become fully engaged in the campaign.

3.
The Council welcomes the MAKEPOVERTYHISTORY calendar of events (including the Churches’ Event on 29 January 2005).

Further work will be done to raise the profile of the campaign within the Church and the Council will receive an update in due course.

04.3.5
Review of Districts: General Report (MC/04/90)


David Deeks presented MC/04/90, noting that papers MC/04/91 (Scotland), MC/04/92 (Wales), and MC/04/94 (Team Focus) must all be seen together in the same context of applying the Priorities.  Following discussion and reflection, the Council adopted the following resolutions, encouraging all parts of the Church to focus life, work and mission in the light of the Priorities:


Thanks to Districts
1.
The Methodist Council thanks the Districts for their progress reports incorporated into the Review of Districts paper (MC/04/90).


Continuing significance of Priorities

2.
The Council, in encouraging the Districts to continue the processes of review, underscores the significance of the Priorities for the Methodist Church adopted by the 2004 Conference for the life, work and mission of churches, Circuits and Districts as well as of the Council itself and the Connexional Team.


Apply Priorities in each part of the Connexion 
3.
Conscious that the Priorities are for the whole Church, the Council urges the churches, Circuits, Districts, Connexional Team and other connexional bodies, in considering the imperatives that drive the mission of God in each situation, to review their life and mission and to refocus their work in the light of the Priorities for the Methodist Church.  


Work towards sharp and effective outcomes

4.
The Council urges churches, Circuits, Districts and the Connexional Team, separately and together, to work towards focused outcomes on which the Church’s prayers, resources and commitments can be centred, so as to make a difference to the way everyone works and the work they do in sharing in God’s mission.


Face up to impediments

5.
The Council encourages churches, Circuits, Districts and the Connexional Team to face in a positive spirit and with courage the impediments to our mission (which may include e.g. resources being in the wrong place; or structures and systems which inappropriately burden people rather than support them), and to work together to deal with these impediments.


Involve friendly ear and eye in the process 

6.
The Council encourages churches, Circuits, Districts and the Connexional Team, as they review what they do and how they work, to consider inviting someone from outside their immediate situation to support them and to offer a wider and critical perspective.


Clarify leadership roles

7.
The Council notes that discussion about leadership in the Church (particularly in the roles of superintendent and District Chair) will be guided by The Shared Nature of Oversight and its linked documents in the coming months, and looks forward to a wider debate on leadership in response to them throughout the Church following the 2005 Conference.


Link Team Focus to church/Circuit/District Focus

8.
The Council resolves that the Team Focus process (MC/04/94) should be linked as closely as possible to the processes of review as outlined above for churches, Circuits and Districts.


Further report

9.
To this end the Council requests churches to share the fruits of their reviews with their Circuits, Circuits with Districts, and Districts with the Connexional Team; and invites the Connexional Leadership Team to advise the Council when, and in what form, an account can be given to the Council of progress in the Church as a whole of reviews in churches, Circuits, Districts and the Connexional Team that are inspired by the Priorities.

Noting that the context of their work means that Districts in Scotland and Wales need separate attention, the Council heard individual reports about the reviews undertaken in these nations:

04.3.6
Review of Districts Process: Scotland District Contribution and Recommendations to the Council (MC/04/91)


Mrs Jenny Easson, Council representative from the Scotland District, presented MC/04/91.  The Council welcomed the report and received the recommendations contained in 4.3.1.10, 4.3.3.1, and 4.3.3.2 as budget bids, noting that detailed proposals will be presented with the draft budget in due course.  With regard to the recommendations contained in 4.3.4.4 and 4.3.4.6, the Council encouraged the Scotland and Shetland Districts to engage in further conversation to prepare resolutions supported by both to be brought to the December or February Council for recommendation to the Conference.

04.3.7
Review of Districts Process: Wales (MC/04/92)


Dr Ian Lovecy, Council representative from the North Wales District, presented MC/04/92.  The Council welcomed the report and agreed to recommend to the Conference that permission be given for Y Cyngor to replace Y Gymanfa as the main decision-making body to take forward Methodism in Wales (the relevant Standing Order changes will be put to the 2005 Conference).  The Council received recommendations 3, 4 and 5 as budget bids, noting that detailed proposals will be presented with the draft budget in due course.

04.3.8
Grievance Procedures for Ministers and Deacons (MC/04/93)


Ms Ruby Beech, Co-ordinating Secretary for Human and Financial Resources, presented MC/04/93.  The Council received the report and agreed the way forward proposed by the Connexional Leadership Team.  A further report will be brought back to the Council in December or February.

04.3.9
Annesley House: Sale (see Council minute 04.1.10)

The Revd Jonathan Kerry, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, updated the Council regarding the sale of Annesley House, for which three offers had been received.  The Council, as managing trustees of the property, agreed in principle to accept an unconditional offer of £1.65m subject to appropriate consultation with the Property Secretary.

04.3.10
Team Focus 2005-08 (MC/04/94)


David Deeks presented MC/04/94 and the Council divided into six groups to discuss the Team Focus document, prepared by the Joint Secretaries Group in consultation with the Strategic Planning Group and circulated to the Connexional Team on 5 October.  The Council was invited to comment on the document before being asked to endorse it in an edited form at its December meeting.  

04.3.11
Schools with a Religious Character - New Developments (MC/04/95)


Anthea Cox introduced Miss Kathleen Wood, Education Secretary in the Connexional Team, who presented MC/04/95 and requested input about the issues needing to be explored in the preparation of a further paper (see SRC Minute 04.5.4) as a basis for discussion about the Methodist Church’s future involvement in education and its response to current educational opportunities including academies.  It was agreed that a writing group will work with Kathleen Wood on this preparatory work. 


Anthea Cox introduced Mr Alan Murray, Churches’ National Adviser in Further Education, who presented MC/04/96 entitled ‘Action Programme - Churches and Further Education 2004-06’.


Following group work and further discussion in plenary session, the Council agreed the recommendations in tabled paper MC/04/95A.  

04.3.12
Co-ordinating Secretary for Unity in Mission (MC/04/117)


David Deeks introduced MC/04/117 and the Council agreed, by a ballot vote and by a majority of more than 75%, to recommend to the Conference that The Revd Peter G Sulston’s appointment as a Co-ordinating Secretary and as the Ecumenical Officer of the Methodist Church be extended for a period not exceeding three years from 1 September 2005, on the understanding that the scope of his role will be significantly changed.

04.3.13
Sale of Property under Model Trust 20 (MC/04/97 and MC/04/97a)


Mr Alan Pimlott, Connexional Property Committee, presented MC/04/97 and MC/04/97a.  The Council agreed to add a third point to paper MC/04/97a requiring the managing trustees also “to explore how this might be most easily achieved without the Church dissipating its assets in the longer term”.  With that amendment the Council agreed the proposals in MC/04/97a, and further work will be done by the Property Committee to draw up a policy for dealing with requests for a sale of Methodist property at less than ‘full value’ under the provisions of Model Trust 20.

04.3.14
The ‘Hind Process’: Setting up Regional Training Partnerships - An Update (MC/04/98)


Jonathan Kerry presented MC/04/98 and the Council authorised the January SRC to act on its behalf in considering the recommendations from the Training Strategy and Resources Executive regarding proposals for the shape of the regions in the North of England following a meeting on 8 December.  The Council was invited to contact Formation in Ministry for further information or to express any concerns.

04.3.15
Outline of Proposed Presidential and Vice-Presidential Themes 2005-06 (MC/04/99)


The Council noted MC/04/99.

04.3.16
Work in Progress 2004-05: Summary (MC/04/100) and List of Major Items of Work (MC/04/100a)


The Council noted MC/04/100 and MC/04/100a.

04.3.17
2007 Celebrations: Terms of Reference and Appointment of Enabling Group (MC/04/101)


On the recommendation of the SRC, the Council received the report and appointed the members of the Enabling Group as listed in MC/04/101.

04.3.18
Report of the Medical Committee (MC/04/102)


The Council received the report.

04.3.19
Special Resolutions (MC/04/103)


The Council approved the Special Resolutions referred by the Conference of 2004 as set out in MC/04/103.

04.3.20
Report of Appointments made by Postal Ballot (MC/04/104)


The Council noted the outcome of the postal ballots regarding the posts of Head of Personnel and Children’s Secretary.

04.3.21
Extension of Appointment, Director of Guy Chester Centre (MC/04/105)


The Methodist Council received the report and appointed The Revd Mark Wakelin as Director of the Guy Chester Centre for a further period of one year from the 1st September 2005.

04.3.22
Committee Appointments (MC/04/106)


The Council appointed the committees as listed in MC/03/106, with the following amendments:


Committee (1) (Connexional Allowances Committee) - Delete The Revd David F Willie and add The Revd Graham Thompson.


Committee (8) (vi) (Property Committee) - Add The Revd Keith A Reed (Chair).


Committee (31) (Prayer Handbook Committee) - Add The Revd Michaela Youngson.


Committee (32) (Nominations Committee) - Delete.


Committee (38) (Committee for Gender Justice) - Delete The Revds Jonathan Kerry and Michaela Youngson and add Anthea Cox.


Committee (47) (Churches Main Committee Executive Representatives) - Add The Revd David Gamble.

04.3.23
Ministerial Candidates’ Selection Committee (MC/04/107)


The Council received the report and co-opted The Revd Calvin Samuel and Mrs Annah Mwadiwa to serve on the Ministerial Candidates’ Selection Committee for 2005.

[MC/04/108 was withdrawn.]

04.3.24
Appointments to the NCH Council (Resolution 22/2 2004) (MC/04/109)


The Council received the report.  Noting that NCH’s constitution has not yet been amended to allow the Conference to delegate to the Methodist Council its authority to appoint trustees, the Council indicated its willingness to appoint Mr Nigel Gilhespy and Mr Tony Thake as members of NCH Council on the understanding that NCH will invite them as observers until the necessary amendments to the NCH constitution are made; at which point the Council (or the Conference, depending on the timing) will confirm the appointments.

04.3.25
Recognition of the President-Designate of Women’s Network (SO 350(3)) (MC/04/110)


The Council received the report.

04.3.26
LPMA Appointments: President-Elect and Honorary Secretaries (MC/04/111)


The Council received the report and appointed the officers of the Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association on behalf of the Conference.

04.3.27
Report of the Investment Management Committee: Ministerial Training Prize Funds (MC/04/112)


The Council received the report and, on the recommendation of the SRC, the Council approved the recommendations of the Investment Management Committee contained in the report and agreed:

a) That the realised capital and accumulated income of the A Hanley Smith Prize Fund be transferred to the Methodist Church Fund for Training.

b) That the realised capital and accumulated income of the Stainton Marris Prize Fund be transferred to the Methodist Church Fund for Training.

c) To make application to the Charity Commission for permission to wind up the following Funds as small charities under the provisions of section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 and transfer both the realised capital and the accumulated revenue to the Methodist  Church Fund for Training:

           Value of Endowment     Accumulated Income

         31.8.2003
    31.8.2003








    £

            £


Hudson Bequest Junior

       

1,754
               )


Hudson Bequest Senior

       

4,115

  )    3,644

Probationers’ Prize Fund

       
4,047

       3,345

Arnaud Scott Prize Fund

          
   404

          271

Parsons Prize



       
2,036   

       1,366

Sidnell Prize



         
   916

          615

Thomas A Turney Prize

          

   211

          143

Harper Greek Testament Prize
       

1,279

          985

Albert Haw Prize


         
   162
                       108

Howard Memorial Fund

          

   615

          474

Lofthouse Prize


       

1,362

          914

Ewart Morley Memorial Prize
       

1,241

          833

William Hadley Prize

                             768

          515

Hartley Victoria Prize Fund

      
6,068                   )

Fenby Williams Memorial Prize
       

1,058                   ) 13,139

Victoria Park & Ranmoor Prize
       

3,819                   )

W H Oliver Lake Prize                                  
   592

          397

Tregunna Prize Fund


           
   969

          650
 



With regard to each of the eighteen Funds a vote was taken and the following resolution was passed by the required majority, and duly signed on behalf of the Council by the President and Secretary:

‘We, the undersigned, Trustees of the ………….. Fund, Being satisfied that we are properly appointed Charity Trustees of the Charity in accordance with the Governing Document hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees who voted at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:

That all the property of the Charity be transferred to the following Charity: the Methodist Church Fund for Training’.

04.3.28
Loss of Earnings Allowance (MC/04/113)



The Council noted the loss of earnings allowance of up to £50 per day under Standing Order 202.

04.3.29
Election of Methodist Council Representatives to the Conference of 2005 (MC/04/114)


The Council noted MC/03/114.  The election will be held at the December meeting of the Council.

04.3.30
District Contributions (MC/04/115)


On the recommendation of the District Treasurers, the Council approved the District contributions as shown in MC/03/115.

04.3.31
Dates of Future Meetings (MC/04/116)


The Council noted the dates of future meetings as follows:

2004

Thursday 9 December 2004

Methodist Church House, London (10.30am to 4.30pm)

2005

Mon-Tues 7-8 February 2005
All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney 

Thurs-Fri 7-8 April 2005

High Leigh, Hoddesdon

Mon-Tues 17-18 Oct 2005

All Saints, London Colney

Monday 12 December 2005

Methodist Church House

2006

Thurs-Fri 16-17 Feb 2006

All Saints, London Colney 

Thurs-Fri 6-7 April 2006

All Saints, London Colney

04.3.32
Methodist Church Nomination to the Westhill Trust (MC/04/118)


The Council nominated Mr Stuart Aldridge as a Trustee for a four-year term of office initially.

04.3.33
The Chaplain closed the meeting with prayers.

